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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 5 March 2018 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair)

Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Kay Hipsey

Cllr Christine Feltwell (Vice Chair)
Cllr Javey Osler

Cllr Alison Youngs


Cllr Roger Whitehead
Cllr Annette Osler 

(One Vacancy)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 5
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)

29/18
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies of absence received from Cllr Neil Richards (work commitments) and Cllr Linda Playford.  The Chair advised that Cllr Linda Playford had tendered her resignation as of 5 March 2018 to the Chair.  The Chair wished to thank Linda for her input on behalf of the Southery Parish Council and wished her all the best.
30/18
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
There were none.
31/18
Minutes of the Meeting dated 5 February 2018  and Matters Arising
There was a minor amendment in the minutes to advise bushes could be litter picked by the Community Payback Team and not the Handyman.  The minutes of the meeting held on 5 February 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  

Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs,  all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 5 February 2018 are approved.

Matters Arising:
· The Clerk advised that the Community Payback Bid would be progressed in March.
32/18
April and May Meeting Date 2018
It was agreed that as the April and May meetings being the first Monday of each month fell on Bank Holidays could be moved to Monday 9th April and Monday 14 May.
Proposed: Cllr Crispin Copsey, Seconded Cllr Terry Hipsey, all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the Parish Council meetings in the Month of April and May be held on Monday 9th April and Monday 14th May.
33/18 Parish Council Leaflet for the Public
The Chair advised that the Councillors had received a draft leaflet for the public which contained information about the role of the Southery Parish Council and it's meetings.    There were minor amendments noted by the Clerk and it was agreed to provide copies to attending members of the public from the next Parish Council meeting.
Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded: Cllr Kay Hipsey, all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the Parish Council Leaflet for the Public be approved pending minor amends.
34/18
Police Street Briefings
The Chair advised that as the Police had been unable to attend, this item would be deferred until possible. 
35/18
CIL Payment
The Chair explained that the Government had introduced a levy on developers building homes made payable to the Local Council.  He added that the Borough Council had notified the Parish Council that this had been the case in Southery following the building of two houses, resulting in the Borough Council levying approximately £2k for each house, resulting in the Parish Council receiving 15% of the total amount of £290.  The Chair advised that there was a list of what the money could be spent on by the Parish Council which was mostly usual items within its powers.    It was agreed that once the amount is received the Parish Council would discuss further of what to spend the money on.
36/18
Kissing Gate - Feltwell Road

The Parish Council discussed the suggestion by the Public Rights of Way Officer at Norfolk County Council that the kissing gate could be removed if no longer required, but it was agreed that it had been kept in place to stop motorbikes using the path.  Cllr Javey Osler confirmed that the wood needed a repair which he and Cllr Crispin Copsey could do, and it was agreed for the Clerk to confirm with Norfolk County Council as on their land and confirm back to them on whether to go ahead.
37/18
Water Treatment Plant - Mill Drove
Cllr Kay Hipsey wished to bring to the attention of the Parish Council that youths had recently broke in to the plant in the past two weeks, scaling over a fence and then once inside the compound had used a scaffold pole to damage the equipment.  She shared that the Police had attended the site but the youths had left, and the water plant company had attended to check it over.  She added that she wished to advise of this as damage to the plant could have an affect the village.  The Parish Council noted the information.
38/18
Land Registrations
The Clerk advised that she was continuing to pull together a file of information that was satisfactory for the Land Registrations that were registered to the Southery Parish Council.   She added that this also had resulted in the creation of an asset register which she would progress.  She advised that this in its finalised version would be shared with the Parish Council when ready.
39/18
Trees on Playing Field
The Parish Council discussed the cutting of trees on the playing field behind the football hut.  And it was felt that there was concern that any vehicles on the field at this time and the mess it may create, including the birds who were now in nesting season made it not advisable to do any work at this current time.  It was agreed that Cllr Javey Osley and Cllr Crispin Copsey would continue to look to resolve the cutting of the trees in better weather and leave until the autumn when the bird nesting season was over. 
40/18
Transport through the Village
The Chair advised that a resident of Southery had contacted the him about safety on the Feltwell Road and expressed concern about the speeding of HGV drivers.  The Chair shared that it may of been an opportunity to speak to the Police this evening and would be deferred for when they attend.  He added that he had communicated with the resident directly over email and they had wondered if road humps could be considered on the Feltwell Road.  The Parish Council noted the views of the resident but agreed that humps in the road may not help with the problem and there would be concern for access of emergency vehicles such as ambulances.  The Chair advised that he would discussing with Inspector Cant the concerns about speeding in the village.  Cllr Crispin Copsey advised that the Police speed van had been seen operating in the village recently.
41/18 Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor

Clr Martin Storey advised 49 gritters with blades on had been in operation and in particular near Norwich where there had been very deep snow and they had worked on part through the night. There had been 60 farmers assisting also, for which they should be thanked for helping the community.  The County Council had all the information on their website at all times to keep people informed of what was closed. 
He advised that the County Council budget were agreed on the 12th February for the coming 12 months, 5.99% increase or £1.50 per week and the Police at 5.5% or 23p per week, and all detailed information was available on the website.
He advised that following queries about the assessment of small planning applications via a criteria, that judgement would be made on the Chairman, Vice Chairman and the Officers ultimately,  and apart from large applications that will need to go to the Board, it would only be the smaller applications such as extensions.  He added that it had become important to sift out some small applications as there had been objections from some Parish Council's which were not material objections.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that there would be training sessions for the Planning Committee on what the Prime Minister had said today on land being held by developers and to releasing it for building.  Cllr Martin Storey felt that if a Neighbourhood Plan in place it would give the public a chance to say what they wish in place which can help at the planning stage.  The Clerk advised that she had asked them to schedule training sessions at the end of the month as most parish councils meet at the end of the month.

Norfolk County Council had agreed no budget cuts to the bus services and gritting services.  All members and Cllr Martin Storey have been given £6k to spend on highways projects and so he had gone to the Highways Officer, and to look at those with a disability or someone worse off and couldn't come up with anything, so he had chosen four projects.  He advised that there had been a bit of money spent in Southery in previous years, so on this occasion other Parishes may receive funds for more serious pending issues, and hopefully in future as the money would continue to be available annually to let him to advise if there were areas he could consider the following financial year.  

The Chair wished to pass on Norfolk County Council thanks for keeping the roads snow free.  He added that the tarmac that had been laid on the highway from Southery to Feltwell was not to a satisfactory standard and Cllr Martin Storey agreed to investigate and report back.  
The Chair wished to thank those operatives who had cleared the litter on the A10, but it was felt they were fighting a loosing battle as the waste continued to accumulate.
Cllr Martin Storey left the meeting.

42/18 Planning

a)  Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: 
18/00269/F First storey side extension and porch canopy  at  Oak Tree House  Campsey Road Southery  Downham Market  Norfolk - no comments.
b) Planning Applications Received for comment recent to note, no comments were returned:

i) 18/00023/F Construction of detached garage, The Cottage, Ferry Bank, Brandon Creek.  The Parish Councillors agreed to consider this application and if there were any material considerations to advise the Clerk who would need to call a meeting.

43/18
Finance

The following payments were approved for February 2018: 
	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Clerks -  wages and expenses- Feb 18
	339.45
	0.00
	339.45

	PAYE HMRC - Feb 18
	74.20
	0.00
	74.20

	Handyman- wages and expenses - battery charge SAM2 and toilet door materials - Feb 18
	104.13
	3.98
	108.11

	PAYE HMRC - Handyman - Feb 18
	18.40
	0.00
	18.40

	Grounds Maintenance Contract w/c 12 Feb and w/c 26 Feb
	380.00
	0.00
	380.00

	Hodson Office Supplies - Ink
	27.99
	5.60
	33.59

	Wickstead - Play Area and Skate Park Inspection
	90.00
	18.00
	108.00

	Payroll Services
	75.00
	15.00
	90.00

	E.On  - Streetlights - Feb 18 bill
	217.26
	43.45
	260.71

	E.On - Portacabin Recreation Ground
	49.48
	2.47
	51.95

	K&M Lighting
	71.73
	14.35
	86.08

	NALC Conference
	17.60
	4.40
	22.00

	Total
	1465.14
	107.25
	1572.49


Proposed: Cllr Terry Hipsey, Seconded:  Cllr Crispin Copsey , all agreed.

It was agreed that the invoice for the emptying of Dog Waste Bins be queried by the Clerk and provide feedback at the following meeting.   The Chair advised that dog waste is hazardous needs to be cleared up this way. Agreed to defer to April for payment what for.  
44/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) Playing Fields Bin - Cllr Crispin Copsey advised of the bins he had listed on his check around the village, being the big bin on playing field, small wire cage bin on play area, dog bin on the outside playing field, Church on the wall dog bin and waste bin.
b) Grit Bin - A resident at Windy Ridge, Mill Lane had explained to Cllr Crispin Copsey that their external wall had been knocked down a few times, and had asked if Norfolk County Council would put a Grit bin near his property as it was understood this was the only legal way of gritting the road yourself.  Cllr Crispin Copsey shared that it might be something that Cllr Martin Storey's £6k fund could purchase.
d) Management of the Cemetery - The Parish Council had previously agreed not to tarmac the Cemetery pathways as concerns of cost.  Cllr Christine Feltwell felt that any holes or cracks could be a danger to the public and attendees to funerals.  It was agreed that some Councillors would attend the cemetery to identify areas for repair for the Clerk to seek quotes on.
e) Gritters - It was shared that gritters had normally gritted the top of Sedge Fen to the Mill but it was believed that it was going to stop because the mill wasn't working and there was still a lot of residents that lived there.  The Clerk agreed to seek clarification.
f) Pot Holes - The Clerk agreed to report pot holes on the Lynn Road by the speed limit sign out of village and a another one a bit further along at the turning to Ely.    
g) There was concern of the state of the highways, with a lot of white lines missing, pot holes, and the issues with speeding traffic.

h) The Clerk agreed to supply Declaration of Interest Forms to the Parish Councillors at the May meeting.
45/18 Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme.  

46/18
Public Comments / Questions
a) Comment that the member of public was going to raise about the trees on playing field that need cutting, but understood the Council's decision to wait until better weather and when past the bird nesting season. 
b)  Comment that Westgate Street's road was breaking up in the same way as several ways have, and resurfacing work had been inadequate so having to patch up.   

c) Suggestion that if there was other CIL payments paid to the Parish Council then in future it could be added to the amount received.  
d) Concern of dangerous parking on Feltwell Road, the Parish Council agreed to consider a solution 

e) Concern of those taking horses out around the village at night with no visibility lights.
47/18
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 9 April 2018.  
The Chair wished to thank those who had attended, and he would be getting in touch with the Police to see about rearranging their visit regarding Street Briefings and anything else that could be discussed. He advised that the Parish Council were due to hold a closed session to discuss employment and legal matter.
Meeting closed at 8.12 pm
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